



## FCRPS Cultural Resources Sub-Committee FY24 Summer Quarterly Meeting Notes

**Date:** June 26 and June 27, 2024  
**Time:** June 26 - 9:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. PT/ 10:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. MT  
 June 27 – 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. PT/9:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. MT  
**Place:** Oxford Suites, 115 W North River Drive Spokane, Washington

### Attendees

Participant Name	6/26	6/27	Affiliation
Sean Hess (SCH)	Y	Y	Reclamation
Tanis Partee (TP)	Y	Y	Reclamation
Michael Flowers (MF)	Y	Y	USACE – NWD
Derek Beery (DB)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Jeremy Ripin (JR)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Sarah MacIntosh (SM)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Nathaniel Perhay (NP)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Jacques Kerkhove-Peltier (JKP)	Y	Y	USACE – NWS
Brian Heil (BH)	Y	Y	USACE– NWP
Scott Hall (SMH)	Y	Y	USACE – NWW
Jennifer Knight (JK)	N	N	USACE – NWW
Leah Bonstead (LB)	N	N	USACE – NWW
Anna Neuzil (AN)	Y	Y	BPA
Celia Morét-Crockett (CMC)	Y	Y	BPA
Kelly Phillips (KP)	Y	Y	BPA
Jenna Peterson (JP)	N	N	BPA
Michelle Stegner (MS)	Y	Y	BPA
Jasmine Castro (JC)	N	N	BPA
Dakota Zimmer (DZ)	Y	Y	BPA

### General Announcements

- **BPA:** Staffing is stable. Tracy Schwartz started 6/17/24. Three new archeologists hired for transmission group. Dakota Zimmer joins CRSC today as the AISES intern for the summer.
- **USACE NWD:** The manager position for Tribal Nations Technical Center of Expertise (TNTCX) is open.
- **USACE NWS:** Collin Ray’s detail as Branch Chief will conclude soon. Collin will resume his position as the Section Chief for Cultural Resources in the Planning, Environmental, and Cultural Resources Branch (PECRB) and DB will be moving back to his position as the Technical Lead Archaeologist. New Branch Chief is Vanessa Pepi.
- **USACE NWP:** Brian Heil (BH) taking over for Tracy’s PM position in WPKK.
- **Reclamation:** Tanis Partee (TP) is the new GCPO Archeologist based in Boise. Need to fill Columbia Cascades Office archeologist still. Policy questions generally go to SCH. At the Regional Office Caroline Temple is helping with FCRPS and Marielle Black is working on LR PSPA.



## Meeting Notes Status Update

March 19-20, 2024 Spring Mtg: **Review deadline June 28, 2024. JC to finalize upon return.**

### SWPA Requirements

Systemwide Meeting at Wildhorse Resort & Casino in Pendleton, OR: October 29-31, 2024

10/29: TCP Subcommittee Meeting, Elders Dinner, keynote speaker Eric Quaempts

10/30: Day 1 SW, GIS breakout session, poster presentation, tour of Tamástslikt Cultural Institute (50 slots available and Tribal elder will guide the tour), keynote speaker Jamie Pinkham, Principal Deputy to ASA(CW)

10/31: Day 2 SW, CG creative mitigation presentation

Poster Presentation: Can be anything CG wants to present, a project or aspect of a project, PM not required to stand by poster but encouraged to do so to help with discussion of the program, must be FCRPS Program related, BPA printing posters (requirements are 24x36 DPI), due September 26, 2024.

CG Presentation: 8 mins per person, theme: no set theme, but creative mitigation or education projects related to FCRPS encouraged due October 21, 2024.

TCP Meeting: October 29, 2024, main topic of discussion is modifying the TCP inventory form, will be opportunity for Tribal breakout, agenda is still being developed.

CRSC Charter: AN combined the edits and noted none of them were substantial. They had a discussion on what should be added and removed. Edits included: removing lawyers from contact list, adding position/ title info on contact list, and adding note taker info. Group agreed to review this document annually. **AN will incorporate these additional edits and send the revised CRSC charter to the Group by end of August.**

### Long-term Program Goals & Measures

Status of PSPA/HPMPs: There are challenges in completing PSPA/HPMPs and it is taking longer than planned. PSPA/HPMP fatigue within CGs is a concern. There were considerations about changing the current long-term goals. SMH and CMC said Lower Snake River HPMP could be done by FY26 and will look identical to McNary. If people disagree with the consultation process, they have an opportunity to comment according to SWPA. **LR**

**PSPA:** Facilitator has joined, projected to complete by FY25, slight delay in this due to staffing issues.

Non-federal Land Inventory: **Lower Granite:** Complete. **McNary:** projected to complete by FY24. **CJD:** Complete.

**Libby:** KP noted they originally understood there were no private lands however, that was an error. Private lands have now been inventoried. **Albeni:** Ongoing, projected to complete by FY27. SM noted they want to focus on the HPMP this FY and can reach out to NWS Real Estate (RE) when the time comes. RE needs funding to make further progress. MF said they can have future discussions about strategizing and prioritizing areas. - WPKK CG picked high priority parcels along prominent landforms to highlight areas they wanted access to. **Bonneville:** BH forwarded survey results.

NR Determinations of Eligibility and Findings of Effect: **Albeni:** Completed. **CJD:** Ongoing, a historian has been working on it, they are on track with TPFs, working on Rufus Woods Lake Archaeological District rewrite nomination. **PKC:** Complete. **Timiimap:** Ongoing, SMH said they might barely meet this long-term goal. They might re-evaluate Timiimap. **GCM:** Complete.

FCRPS Products, collections, and research: JR spoke with Colville curation and archivist, and they discussed rehabilitation projects, this will be included as one of their tasks for the next FY. KP mentioned the Roadshow panel and they had a discussion on what should be used. KP suggested the new pamphlet about obsidian. AN asked if the posters for the SW meeting could work but KP said there is already a separate section for posters. MF said the FCRPS Program products are very general, and the poster could count. SMH suggested the graffiti cleanup video that PKC is working on. **SMH will follow up on the graffiti video with NWW to potentially post on the FCRPS website.** DB suggested taking PDFs of the signs at Jennings Townsite and posting them online. NP added the signs



will be installed on September 11, 2024. **Group agreed to post the Jennings Townsite signs on the website to meet the FCRPS long-term goal.**

## Performance Indicators

The Group was asked if PI#1 and #2 deadlines were okay. SM said pushing the milestone from March to April to provide three additional weeks of breathing room helped. Regarding contracting- people said the contracting milestone is too late in the FY. MF would like to move the contracting PI earlier in the FY and emphasized that it is important for everyone to get their contracts awarded and obligated as early as possible. Due to the lack of staffing at Reclamation, they are not able to meet PI#3. The expenditure rate will not be good because bank stabilization projects have not been put in place. SCH mentioned that Activity Communication Execution (ACE) is the method Reclamation is using to track execution rate. He anticipates the ACE calls to ramp up in the coming years. For the USACE side, no big changes are needed and everyone is okay with the last milestone shift. PI#4 was shifted from April to May 16<sup>th</sup>. **AN will update the PIs and resend it to the Group by mid-August.**

## GIS Data & Data Reconciliation

The Group discussed the new DAHP data sharing agreements. It was noted that the new agreement asks for cybersecurity inspection. NWW added that the original agreement was straightforward; some of the language was modified and sent back to DAHP and DAHP then provided this current version. The new version is currently in review with BPAs Office of General Counsel (OGC). DAHP wants TCP data and people said most Tribes will likely say no to this request. The new agreement has not been sent to USACE OC yet. **MF will forward the new DAHP agreement to NWD and NWW OC to find out the implications for USACE. MF will loop in DB and NWS OC.** MF said the three legal offices get together once a month and they can recommend this get added to their agenda. **3Ps to send the new DAHP agreement to their agency's attorneys.**

Eligibility and Creative Treatment Options Brainstorm Session: Libby is encountering difficulty in figuring out how to apply creative mitigation. For some CGs, stabilization or data recovery can't be done. This is due to stabilization being expensive and time consuming however some Tribes want to do it if ancestral remains are present. There are many good ideas for creative mitigation, but the Group discussed struggles in making a connection between treatments and resources. Ideas included: Sophie Marceau Cabin (Kootenai Ancestral Site), culture camps, ethnographic studies, public outreach about Tribal issues, and a systemwide camp. Someone mentioned that there is sometimes a disconnect between desired Program actions and what each LFA can do. Someone suggested a COR joining a CG meeting to establish a basic understanding of what is needed.

## TPF List

The agencies discussed standards for filling out TPFs, including the possibility of recording some of the older treatment projects on TPFs for tracking purposes. The Group agreed to change the name of the list to "Treatment List" for accuracy. **AN will update and revise the Treatment List and send it to the Group with guidance on how to fill it out.**

## Day 2: June 28, 2024

### Use of TPFs for Eligibility Determinations

There was discussion about using TPFs to do DOEs which was not its intended purpose. There was a reminder that as they move into more creative treatments, to monitor and treat adverse effects to TCPs identified in this Program use of TPFs for eligibility determinations could get complicated. TPFs are supposed to be simplified MOAs, but they have been becoming more complex and more detailed. Consensus DOEs should be a separate consultation process. TPFs should not be the place for information that a SHPO/THPO would need for consensus



determination- a 10-900 form would be more appropriate. It was suggested that the BMP (best management practice) would be a DOE done in advance of the TPF. In addition to this- having a standalone DOE will get into the federal record or the respective agency's filing system which will be a more efficient way of record keeping. People were unsure if signed TPFs make it into the federal system of records. It was suggested that they call this a BMP and retain the flexibility regarding DOEs within TPFs. The goal is eligibility first then treatment second. 3Ps asked that TPFs are simplistic and focused on treatment.

## SWPA Renewal Update

This will be a brief topic at the SW meeting. The SW renewal meetings with LFAs will be held next summer and the big kick-off with CG members will happen in about a year. 3Ps reminded that they want to avoid preconceived notions about the SWPA renewal. If someone in the CG asks for details, refer to the 3Ps. They anticipate having a facilitator on board for the renewal process and potentially a technical writer for the re-write. Details are still being developed. A huge concern throughout the Program is meeting and legal document fatigue regarding HPMP/PSPAs. Staffing challenges throughout the system add to that concern. PMs requested talking points and guidance for these questions and conversations that often come up in CG meetings. There was also some concern about not receiving enough leadership attention as they are dealing with a lot of equally pressing items and topics.

## Project Round Robin

**Hungry Horse:** Developed TPFs, going with a phased approach at Crossover Complex (24FH220). They plan to set up fencing to block recreationalists, add signage, and make this a fee campground. The new USFS Ranger District Supervisor is on board with making it a fee campground. It was noted that there has been progress with getting contracts back from CSKT. There are also concerns with getting the PSPA complete due to concerns about the language. It has been difficult to get this rescheduled and has been put off for a while. **AN will have a discussion with Kevin A and Kayla (CSKT) about scheduling a meeting with both Cultural Committees.**

**Albeni Falls:** Lately, the tribes have engaged minimally when asked to review meeting notes and materials and TPFs. The TPF draft for site 10BR2652, which was recently determined eligible, is being revised and should be completed in time to meet the PI deadline. The treatment is to block unauthorized activities accessing the drawdown area. The CG is working with NRM staff to install perimeter rock and a gate. The gate would be opened in the summertime and closed in the wintertime. The other TPF is site 10BR20, an already determined eligible site. Segments of it were previously stabilized; the new treatment would be to repair those sections and then later develop an informational sign to install at the boat launch across from the site. The CSKT is actively monitoring site 10BR05- there is little recreational activity this season. A few of the "No Camping" signs that were installed at 10BR05 in 2023 were damaged, so the NRM staff recently replaced the damaged ones. The CG is coordinating Elders Tours. The Kalispel declined; the Coeur d'Alene would like to tour the surrounding areas in addition to 10BR05 but have not proposed a date; the CSKT are actively coordinating with SM; and the Kootenai Tribe of Idaho is interested but has not proposed a date. The CG is developing more treatment ideas at determined eligible sites; however, few sites have been determined eligible in the APE. To resolve this, the PMs would like to evaluate the sites on the priority site list for treatments. The CG has met its goal to evaluate 25 sites over five years. The second HPMP meeting was in April, and the PMs hope to have the next one in September. The PMs plan to give the CG a draft to review at least a month in advance. USACE is developing an IDIQ contract with the Kalispel; it was recently reviewed by the NWS's COR.

**Libby:** They are in the last Option Year for the Big Creek Monitoring contract. The LJAD Re-survey Contract was awarded. They are currently writing up FY25 contracts. CSKT took over curation storage from MCX. It is being sole



sourced at Salish Kootenai College. One of the TPFs is supporting funding for a CSKT Culture Camp that the Tribe hosts annually. A deliverable is required such as a flyer or an email that a certain number of people attended (names will not be required and this info will not be open to the public). Someone added that they are not funding the whole culture camp and they will need to tie the camp back to a site that is being treated. There was a suggestion to work in how the agency's undertaking is affecting that historic property and how the Tribe is adapting through that adverse effect. The TPFs being reviewed include- Tobacco Plains 24LN521, 661, Douglas Hill sites 24LN1556, 1558, 1559, 1560.

**GC Spokane Arm:** At the last site visit in April the CG looked at Hidden Beach \*site #\*. At Hidden Beach there is an incomplete ramp as well as erosion under the stairway and they are doing a treatment to repair this. The staff has completed monitoring but were only able to visit seven out of 16 sites. The reservoir elevation was shallow this year and there are concerns about future elevation changes based on the CRT. The SOW has been drafted and submitted for review and they should meet the PIs for this Group. The second half of the July CG meeting will be a discussion about the CRT. MS is adding flexibility to the contracts so the Tribes can shift focus and be prepared for the elevation levels. The Tribe wants to focus on GIS- STI has a unique numbering system and there has been some overlap with sites that have been merged. They will try to work on reconciliation of this GIS data.

**GC Mainstem:** One of the treatments is Old Keller Campground (FE6/57/392) which was the location of the Keller Mountain Race Trail and a village site. The treatment ideas are adding interpretive signage (many themes can be included such as the village, townsite, horse race trail, Grand Coulee) and potentially a mural by one of the artists that work with CCT. There is a video from 1930 of an actual horse race and there was an idea to link the video on a QR code on an interpretive sign. The Tribe owns the rights to this video. Contracting is in progress and comments need to be addressed to meet the PI by July 12, 2024. SCH was notified by CCT about the failure of one of the log booms- Mike Bjorklund (Reclamation) utilized appropriate labor codes and fixed it within a few days. Mike's theory is that high wind events caused the chain to break. The CG continues to have problems with cattle getting down into the Reclamation zone in the tailrace downstream from Grand Coulee (River Mile 590). Stephanie Utter was notified and has reached out to law enforcement. There has not been action on this yet. There has been some possibility of issuing a grazing permit. Someone mentioned it is WDFW land and they should be responsible for mending the fences. Other PMs added that cattle have been an issue for their CGs as well. KP said that at WPKK they have had discussions about seizing the livestock as an option for USACE.

**Chief Joseph:** The HHRD Dogs were successful- the dogs found more features that had not been recorded previously such as: rock cairns, potential burials, and natural rock crevices. They coordinated a group trip regarding potential future bank stabilization sites and toured Chief Joseph for to assess past conditions. A geologist joined on the April site visit, and this was informative and helpful to the Group. They plan to hire Eric Carlson (scientific illustrator) to draw 19 features, and this was awarded recently. One TPF they are working on is 45OK250- they are investigating for restricting access and stabilization. This is Tribal trust land and is used for recreation. The recreation is adversely affecting the site and the goal is to block off the road so they cannot get too close with vehicles. They are also looking at ways to prevent erosion. They are hoping to have a rock art conservator go out to 45DO325 to do an assessment of the rock image boulders and complete enhanced documentation. There is also a plan to interview CCT members who worked on a large archeological project in the 1970s. They might have a contract next year to start interviews for this process. Regarding the HPMP, it was mentioned that the number of not-eligible sites previously listed was not accurate. The FY23 and prior Annual Reports said there were 30 not-eligible sites and that it was a consensus determination. However, only two have consensus determinations and this will be updated in the FY24 Annual Report and HPMP.



**Timimip:** One of their TPFs is for sites 10CW582/584, 10CW583, 10CW585, 10CW587 which are impacted by recreation. They plan to add “no digging/ collecting” signs, installing a “super gate” to restrict unauthorized OHV access and posting informational Facebook posts about not driving on the drawdown etc. The TPF for site 10CW118 is finalized. The site is an actively used NPT cemetery. The effects are mostly indirect- the road that was built to go up to the dam cuts through part of the cemetery. NPT plans to interview the Ahsahka community members as part of the treatment. The impacts include toppled headstones, vegetation, and visual and noise impacts from the nearby fish hatchery. For inventory, they are currently looking into the status and will be sending out letters to private property owners this year. The NPT are drafting chapters of the Dworshak HPMP and the contract had to be extended by 45 days. They hope to wrap up the HPMP by spring FY25.

**Payos Kuus Cuukwe:** The facilitator is retiring at the end of the FY. The Group will decide whether another facilitator is needed. Someone mentioned that a facilitator is used through DS Consulting for the LR PSPA process. They are one of the facilitators Kerns and West has through IDIQ and brought it up as a recommendation. Many tasks build up over time because this CG is very motivated (currently at five TPFs for this FY alone) but they will need to have conversations about limiting it to two TPFs to help with workload and capacity. 45BN1753 is a rock image site which often gets vandalized with graffiti and they are looking to restrict access here and at adjacent 45BN202 using two gates. The Group also came to agreement on a hybrid stabilization option for 45BN202. For stabilization at 45BN202, estimating the cost is difficult but it is estimated to be between \$2-4 million. Something the PMs struggle with is receiving invoices from the Tribes however it has been effective going directly to the accounting folks to request invoices. They will continue to try to build relationships with budgetary staff. They are also extending contracts (workshop, monitoring, treatments) and there is concern about what that means for the budget. They may not have the ability to request contracts if they are delayed/not invoiced in time. It was suggested the PMs set clear rules- if they do not get an invoice within nine months then the contract will not be renewed.

**Wana Pa Koot Koot:** Metrics for WPKK are green, a couple of TPFs are behind but will be routed soon for consultation. Treatment at Memaloose Island is scheduled for FY25; Tracy asked for additional funds which would have allowed that treatment to move forward in this FY, but that funding was not received. They previously cleared out tree of heaven at 34UM14 and they plan to cleanup vegetation debris at 35UM1. The CG is exploring ways to close off access to the public at Grave Island \*site #\*. The Bobs Point \*site #\* is being pushed back until November per TDA (TDA?) NRM recommendation. The JDA (JDA?) HPMP records cleanup is progressing. PMs have been receiving several contract deliverables- Celilo Oral History, Yakama, GeoVisions Tech Services, etc. The (USACE?) Tribal Liaison and District Commander will join the CG meeting in September. They will brief the Commander on the Memaloose Island \*site #\* stabilization and monument removal. KP has been struggling with the workload due to the monthly CG meetings and the Elder’s Tour and SW meeting being so close together in October. SMH asked how WPKK can get so many deliverables as other CGs are struggling with this. Tracy Schwartz used to have individual contracting meetings with each Tribe. BH added that Tracy was doing a significant amount of COR work and this can be a learning curve since a new COR had to be assigned. People agreed that everyone should take basic COR training.

## FY24/25 Meeting Schedule

Date	Meeting Name	Location
June 26-27, 2024	FY24 Summer CRSC	Spokane, WA
September 4-5, 2024	FY24 Fall CRSC	Boise, ID
December 4-5, 2024	FY25 Winter CRSC	Seattle, WA



Date	Meeting Name	Location
TBD	FY25 Spring CRSC	TBD
TBD	FY25 Summer CRSC	TBD
TBD	FY25 Fall CRSC	TBD

**Action Items** *Updates from June 27, 2024 made in red.*

Item	Assigned to	Status
BPA PMs to update FCRPS Geodatabase with consensus determinations + DOE of the keeper+ listing of the NR of eligibility since CRSO Effort.	BPA	Due September 2024 3/20/24: FCRPS intern can also assist.
DB to tell SCH where Seattle District is going to post the FAQ Page for inventory.	DB, SCH	Due when it is posted
(RE: Summary Sheet) PMs to email MS 5 bullet points and photos for each district.	All PMs	Due 4/12/24
(RE: PSPA/HPMPs) BPA and USACE technical and legal staff to discuss combining Snake River HPMPs.	AN, MF, SMH, CMC	Due 5/31/24 Complete – we got agreement from legal staff at both agencies that we can combine.
(RE: NR determinations of eligibility) SCH, MS, and AN to discuss how DOEs are tracked for LR.	SCH, MS, AN	Due 6/1/24 Ongoing
(RE: SWPA Renewal Consultation) 3Ps to create a list that tracks when they have reached out (informal outreach) to different consulting parties and keep PMs in the loop.	3Ps	Due 6/30/24 Ongoing
(RE: ICRIS Eligibility Issue) AN to ask Kevin Cannell (BPA) and SCH to check with the 2 archeologists (BOR) who work in ID to discuss ICRIS issue.	AN, SCH	Complete
(RE: TPF List) PMs to review this document and provide suggestions and challenges in filling it out then provide feedback to 3Ps.	AN, PMs	Complete
(RE: CRSC Charter) CRSC to review this document and provide edits <i>AN will incorporate these additional edits made on 6/26 and send the revised CRSC charter to the Group by end of August.</i>	Everyone	<i>Due 8/30/24</i> Complete
JR to share USACE Rehab contact with TS.	JR, TS	Due 4/1/24
KP, NP, AN, DB, MF to have discussion about Tobacco Plains Eligibility. Provide an update at next CRSC.	KP, NP, AN, DB, MF	Due Prior to June CRSC Complete – DB/NP/KP can discuss
<i>SMH will follow up on the graffiti video with NWW to potentially post on the FCRPS website.</i>	SMH	<i>New</i> <i>Due?</i>
<i>AN will update the Performance Indicators and resend it to the Group by mid-August.</i>	AN	<i>Complete</i>



Item	Assigned to	Status
MF will forward the new DAHP agreement to Jen Richards and Evan *last name* to find out the implications for USACE. MF will loop in DB and Chiara McGowan.	MF	New Due?
3Ps to send the new DAHP agreement to their agency's attorneys.	3Ps	New  AN completed
AN will update and revise the Treatment List and send it to the Group with guidance on how to fill it out.	AN	Complete
(RE: HH PSPA) AN will have a discussion with Kevin A and Kayla (CSKT) about scheduling a meeting with both Cultural Committees.	AN	Ongoing

## List of Acronyms

3Ps	Program Managers
ACHP	Advisory Council on Historic Properties
AIRFA	American Indian Religious Freedom Act
AOA	Association of Oregon Archeology
APE	Area of potential effects
ARPA	Archaeological Resources Protection Act
BIA	Bureau of Indian Affairs
BMP	Best management practice
BPA	Bonneville Power Administration
CCT	Confederated Tribes of the Colville Reservation
CDA	Coeur d'Alene Tribe
CG	Cooperating Group
CFS	Cubic feet per second
COR	Contracting Officer Representative
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
CR	Continuing Resolution
CRM	Cultural Resource Management
CRSC	Cultural Resources Subcommittee
CRSO EIS	Columbia River System Operations Environmental Impact Statement
CRITFE	Columbia River Inter-Tribal Fisheries Enforcement
CSKT	Confederated Salish and Kootenai Tribes of the Flathead Reservation
CTUIR	Confederated Tribe of the Umatilla Indian Reservation
CTWSRO	Confederated Tribes of the Warm Springs Reservation of Oregon
DAHP	Washington State Department of Archeology and Historic Preservation
DFA	Direct Funding Agreement EIS Environmental Impact Statement
DWA	Dworshak
FAA	Federal Aviation Administration
FACA	Federal Advisory Committee Act
FAR	Federal Acquisition Regulations
FCRPS	Federal Columbia River Power System
FY	Fiscal year
GC	Grand Coulee
GCD	Grand Coulee Dam





GCM	Grand Coulee Mainstem Group
GCS	Grand Coulee Spokane Arm Group
GCPO	Grand Coulee Power Office
GPR	Ground-Penetrating Radar
FNF	Flathead National Forest GIS Geographic information system
HH	Hungry Horse Group
HHRD	Historic Human Remains Detection Dogs
HPMP	Historic Properties Management Plan
HPRCSIT	Historic Properties of Religious and Cultural Significance to Indian Tribes
ICRIS	Idaho Cultural Information System
IDFG	Idaho Fish and Game
IDIQ	Indefinite Delivery Indefinite Quantity
IDL	Idaho Department of Lands
IDU	Intertie Development and Use
IDUPA	Intertie Development and use Programmatic Agreement
IPAC	Intra-Governmental Payment and Collection
IPNF	Idaho Panhandle National Forest
JOC	Joint Operating Committee
Kalispel	Kalispel Tribe of Indians
KNF	Kootenai National Forest
Kootenai	Kootenai Tribe of Idaho
LFA	Lead Federal Agency
LR PSPA	Lake Roosevelt PSPA
MOA	Memorandum of Agreement
MOU	Memorandum of Understanding
NAGPRA	Native American Graves Protection and Repatriation Act
NEPA	National Environmental Policy Act
NHPA	National Historic Preservation Act
NPS	National Park Service
NPT	Nez Perce Tribe
NR	National Register
NRHP	National Register of Historic Places
NRM	Natural Resource Management
NWAC	Northwest Anthropological Conference
NWD	USACE Northwestern Division
NWS	USACE Seattle District
NWW	USACE Walla Walla District
NWP	USACE Portland District
OGC	Office of General Counsel
O&M	Operation and maintenance Program
PA	Programmatic Agreement
PKC	Payos Kuus Cuukwe Group
PM	Project Manager
PSPA	Project-specific Programmatic Agreement
PSU	Portland State University
Reclamation	U.S. Bureau of Reclamation
RWLAD	Rufus Woods Lake Archeological District
RM	River mile
ROD	Record of Decision
SHPO	State Historic Preservation Office (or Officer)
SOR	System Operation Review
STI	Spokane Tribe of Indians



SWPA	Systemwide Programmatic Agreement
SWRD	Systemwide Research Design
TCP	Traditional cultural property
THPO	Tribal Historic Preservation Office
UCUT	Upper Columbia United Tribes
USACE	U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
USFS	U.S. Forest Service
WA DNR	Washington State Department of Natural Resources
WDFW	Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife
WPKK	Wana Pa Koot Koot Group
WS	Workshop
Yakama Nation	Confederated Tribes and Bands of the Yakama Nation

### Highlight Color Key

**Yellow** - Action Items

**Green** - Consensus Decisions

**Blue** - Future Agenda Topics